
 

 

 

 

 
Fox Point’s (still new!) Pool Opens May 27 

 

 
 

Schedule and other details are in the Pool Report. 
 

Also in This Month’s Issue 

 Fox Point Secretary needs your updates for the 2016 FP Directory. 
 Volunteer Opportunity: Fox Point News Editor 

(See Civic Affairs Report for an urgent message about this!) 

 Family Pig Roast & Potluck—June 18 (sign-up form in this issue) 
 Dolphins soon to be back in the swim! 
 Tennis activities begin this month. 
 Grey Foxes meeting moves to a new venue—Onion Pub & Brewery 
 Two Opportunities to Register Your Boat—5/28 and 6/12 
 

For details on any of the above, see relevant report below. 
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THE FOX POINT CALENDAR 
 
May 2016 
May 5 Grey Foxes at the Onion Pub & Brewery, Noon 
May 14 Tennis Festival, 3:00–6:00 PM, Fox Point Tennis Courts 
May 16 FPHA Board Meeting, Village Church, 7:00 PM 
May 28 Boat Registration at the Dock, 1:00–4:00 PM 
 
June 2016 
June 2 Grey Foxes at the Onion Pub & Brewery, Noon 
June 6 Tennis lessons begin 
June 9 Swim Team pictures, 8:00 AM 
June 12 Boat Registration at the Dock, 1:00–4:00 PM 
June 18 Fox Point Pig Roast, Fox Point Pool Park, 4:30 PM 
June 20 FPHA Board Meeting, Village church, 7:00 PM 
 
 

FOX POINT NEWS INFORMATION 
Newsletter Staff 
Editor         Jennifer Frighetto 
Board Oversight     Lynn Douglas and Jeff Janssen 
Circulation        Dinnie Dickenson (South Side) and Curt Moore (North Side) 
Welcomes        Sarah Giunchedi  
Classified Ads      Lynn Douglas 
Website (www.foxpoint.org) Sanjay Holay 
 
Publication Schedule 
Published monthly, the Fox Point News is the official newsletter of the Fox Point Homeowners 
Association (FPHA). Newsletter reports and notices are due to the editor by the 20th of the month 
and should be e-mailed to Jennifer Frighetto at jennifer@frighettocommunications.com. For classified 
ads, see instructions in the “Fox Point Classifieds” section.  
 
Newsletter Submission Policies 
Residents who want to submit reports and notices for the newsletter should first review the “Fox Point 

News Policies and Guidelines” for style, content, length, and deadline requirements. This document is 
posted at www.foxpoint.org (click on “FP News Policy” in the right-hand column). 
 
Newsletter Distribution 
Residents can receive a copy of the newsletter by e-mail. To sign up, go to www.foxpoint.org, click on 
“E-newsletter Registration,” and complete the form. The newsletter can also be viewed on the 
website. Residents (without e-mail access) who would like a printed copy delivered to their home 
must request this service by contacting Dinnie Dickenson at 847-382-1092. 
 
Architectural Change Applications 
Plans and proposals, along with applications for architectural changes and home additions, are due 
the first Monday of the month to Marc Muhs, Architecture chair. 
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PRESIDENT’S LETTER 

 by Jeff Janssen (J3_Investments@yahoo.com, 309-846-0250) 
 
Spring is truly a wonderful time to live in Fox Point!!! We love the neighbors who are manicuring their yards and 
planting bright spring flowers. Of course, with warmer temperatures comes the anticipation of the Fox Point 
pool opening. The Fox Point Board has been hard at work preparing for the upcoming seasons. In fact, our 
April board meeting may have been one for the record books. We had an outstanding representation of 
homeowners and an excellent discussion of how to make the Fox Point pool even better for all residents. And 
yes, we may have set the record with 21 motions being made! The motions covered a broad range of key 
topics, including pool hours, landscaping, architecture requests, financial reports, and so forth. 
 
Here are a few highlights. More than a couple dozen families from within our neighborhood came together to 
request more pool hours in the morning. The Pool chair, Tammy Kerr, and the board responded with some 
great alternatives—one that will allow for the pools to open at 10:00 a.m. on weekends and another that will 
permit toddlers to use the baby pool while the swim team is practicing during the week. 
 
The Common Grounds chair, Mike Moran, brought forth several motions that would enable the revitalization of 
our Fox Point entrances, as well as the completion of repairs and maintenance throughout our common 
grounds. The Architecture chair, Marc Muhs, is starting to get busy with neighbors looking to complete some 
yard and home improvements. Tennis chair, Therese Donoghue, continues to build our tennis program and 
may soon have pickleball offerings for us to explore. 
 
Believe it or not, this is merely a sample of all that is happening within Fox Point. I encourage you to review the 
board reports in detail to get the full story. Although our board meeting may have gone a little longer than I 
prefer, I was very impressed with the dedication and devotion of the volunteers who serve on our board. The 
next time you see one of them, please take a moment to thank them for the time and energy they have given to 
the betterment of our community. 
 
As always, please contact me if I may be of service to you! Hope to see you around Fox Point in the near 
future. 
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BOARD REPORT: SECRETARY 

 by Bob Ben (robertben906@yahoo.com)  
One of my duties as Secretary is to update and print our Fox Point Directory. My goal is to have the new 
directory printed and available at the pool around June 1. For that I need your help. If you moved into Fox Point 
after June 1, 2015, please e-mail me your first and last names, your spouse's first and last names (if 
applicable), address, and telephone number. I will also need the same information for those who have moved 
from one Fox Point house to another since June 1, 2015. Finally, if you are aware of any inaccuracies in the 
May 2015 Fox Point Directory, please let me know so that I can correct them for the May 2016 Fox Point 
Directory. My e-mail is robertben906@yahoo.com. Thank you for your help! 
 

 

 

 

BOARD REPORT: ARCHITECTURE 

 by Marc Muhs (marcdmuhs@yahoo.com) 
 
At the April meeting, the board approved the following homes for spring projects:  1306 Lake Shore Drive N  1102 Lake Shore Drive N  1271 Burr Oak Lane 
 
Please remember that the application for architecture changes must be submitted prior to the project being 
done and at least a week before the monthly board meeting. 
 
Thank you for your cooperation. Feel free to contact me at any time with questions at 630-338-6311. 
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BOARD REPORT: CIVIC AFFAIRS 

 by Lynn Douglas (lyndouglas@sbcglobal.net) 
 
Urgent—Make a Difference 
For 50 years the Fox Point News has been the primary method for communicating official Fox Point business 
and complying with state laws on certain matters. The newsletter has been the reliable go-to source for 
information related, although not limited, to:  Recent Board Actions  Nominations and Election Ballots  Required Financial and Proposed Annual Budget Disclosures  Announcement of Special-Purpose Meetings  Social Events  Lake News and Regulations  Pool News and Regulations  Competitive Youth Water-Sports Program  Annual Tennis Program and Regulations  Architecture Guidelines and Actions  Safety Reminders  New Neighbor Welcomes  Community Initiatives 

 
We have attempted for the last seven months to recruit a volunteer willing to serve as Fox Point News Editor, 
but thus far no one has come forward who is ready, willing, and able to do this job. If we are not able to secure 
a replacement in the very near future, the board will have to decide whether to discontinue the newsletter and 
mail required disclosures or outsource the editor function. 
 
It’s always a good time to ask yourself: “What can I do to make a difference within our special community?” 
Please seriously consider preserving communications and this valuable tradition within our community. Contact 
either Jennifer Frighetto at 847-702-5304 or me at 847-309-0693. 
 
Who Lives in Fox Point? 
At its April meeting your board of directors took action to implement the following:  Require all homeowners who continue to own in Fox Point but no longer live in Fox Point to promptly 

notify FPHA of their forwarding address, phone number, and e-mail address.  Require all homeowners who lease or lend their property to others to promptly send the FPHA a copy 
of the lease or memorandum of understanding, including the occupants’ names, phone numbers, and 
e-mail addresses, no later than the date of occupancy. The rent value may be redacted for privacy 
purposes. 

 
This information will help the association to extend a proper welcome to the new residents and to make them 
eligible for participation in social events, competitive youth water sports, and the tennis program. It will also 
give them access to the pool and the lake. 
 
Action Required 
Given that this is a new requirement, we have some catching up to do. Therefore, all homeowners who do not 
presently reside in Fox Point or who lease or lend their properties to nonowners must make this disclosure—
this month. Do it now while it’s on your mind. This information should be promptly communicated to: 

Fox Point Homeowners Association, c/o Picker & Associates 
1130 Lake Cook Road, Buffalo Grove, Illinois 60089 
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BOARD REPORT: COMMON GROUNDS 

 by Mike Moran (mdmoran@morandist.com, 847-344-9365) 

 
HAPPY SPRING!!! This is the start of the season for the Common Grounds team. 
 
Landscaping Maintenance 
We have initiated a three-year agreement with Schmechtig Landscapes to handle the seasonal lawn care and 
planting duties for Fox Point’s common grounds. They did an exceptional job last year, and I expect nothing 
less from them in the coming years. They manage our spring cleaning, weekly landscaping, mulching of 
garden beds and the playground at the pool-and-tennis-court complex, grass repair, and light trimming. I try to 
walk the neighborhood on a regular basis, but if you see any detail that they have missed in the weekly 
maintenance, please send me an e-mail and I will get them to take care of it. 
 
Landscaping Capital Projects 
That same team will be replacing any landscaping that was lost at the pool-and-tennis-court complex during 
last year’s rebuilding of that portion of the neighborhood. They will also be completing the new landscaping 
design up at the Valley Road entrance gardens. They tell me that we won’t see the true impact of the plantings 
in these two areas for at least another year or two while the new plants and flowers mature. 
 
Fence Repair 
I had been hoping that the Valley Road entrance projects were close to completion—until Mother Nature 
decided to knock a tree down on the wall at the southwest corner of that entrance a couple of weeks ago. We 
are currently getting quotes to repair the damage that was done to the southwest fence. My hope is to have the 
repairs and plantings done by early to mid-May, depending on the weather. This should complete the projects 
that were in place for that entrance, including new lights and electrical infrastructure on both the north and 
south sides, complete redesign of the landscaping, repair of the fences, and modifications to the water-access 
points on the islands at the north- and south-side entrances. 
 
Big Old Reminder for Residents along Lake Cook Road 
If you live along the fence line on Lake Cook Road, please remember to trim your trees and bushes so that 
they DO NOT, DO NOT, DO NOT hit the wood fence. The single largest deteriorating factor for that fence is 
the vegetation (trees and bushes) that hits it from within the properties along Lake Cook Road. This fence is 
the property of Fox Point, and as such, we all (that is, all Fox Point residents) must pay to have it replaced. 
Past Common-Grounds folks (including me) have tried not to be too annoying when it comes to this issue, but 
please keep in mind that the beautiful wood fence is celebrating its 10th birthday this year and has a 
replacement cost of over $96,000. If my data is accurate, we own close to 3,500 linear feet of fence along Lake 
Cook Road. Thank you for your help. 
 
Mosquitoes 
We will again be having the Clark Mosquito team out each week to address the pesky little critters that hang 
out in the tennis-court and pool areas of Fox Point. They will come out and do their thing once a week on 
Thursday mornings until the season ends on or about September 1, 2016. 
 
Trees 
We also continue to fight the battle with the emerald ash borer, which has killed many trees in the local area. I 
have a team set up to remove six more large and very dead trees along the lot D perimeter at Meadow Way in 
the coming weeks. This should complete the removal of trees from the common areas of Fox Point, unless we 
want to go crazy and remove the remaining dead trees in lot D. 
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BOARD REPORT: COMMON GROUNDS (CONTINUED) 
 
Path/Asphalt 
We will be initiating crack-filling and sealing at two points in Fox Point. The first area will be the driveway at the 
boat docks. This area will be repaired, cracks will be filled, and the entire driveway will be seal coated. We will 
also be doing the same for the path that runs on the south side between Oak Ridge Circle and the Station-
Lines school complex. I have been working with the school district to get the hole repaired on that path, which 
is on their property line on the west part of that path. They have been given the money to repair the hole, as 
well as the drain below that hole, sometime this summer. Once their repair work is completed, we will fill the 
cracks along the path and seal coat it. 
 
I hope everyone starts to see the impact of our investments as they drive or walk through the neighborhood. I 
also had the landscapers plant quite a few bulbs last fall at the entrances, in front of the pool house, and at the 
boat docks. These bulbs are now beginning to bloom. 
 
 

BOARD REPORT: LAKE 

 by Geoff Ommen (geoff.ommen@bairdwarner.com) 
 
Let me start off by saying thanks to Henri Kokke, who has offered to help me monitor Lake Louise this year. 
We have chosen to step up our level of lake monitoring and will be taking monthly samples of water for 
analysis. We will also continue to monitor depth visibility and water quality with Secchi disks. This effort will 
continue to help us collect data for future use. 
 
EAM has been checking our lake weekly for the past month or so. We have needed only one chemical 
application so far. This year we are using a new treatment called SeClear. It is an all-in-one algaecide and 
water-quality enhancer. This is an improvement (and is modestly more expensive) than the copper-based 
chemical treatments that we used in years prior. The main difference is that along with killing algae, it also 
binds to phosphorus and suspended solids found floating in the water. This reduces the fuel for algae growth 
and should incrementally improve water quality. For more info on this product, visit sepro.com. 
 
EAM also reinstalled the bubblers in the back bay and the retention pond on the south side. These bubblers 
are there to promote water movement in areas where it is stagnant and inhibit thicker algal blooms. PLEASE 
DO NOT MOVE THESE BUBBLERS TO REDIRECT WATER FLOW. That is not their purpose, and they are 
not really strong enough to develop their own current. 
 
In last month's report, I mentioned that Lake County would be coming out at the beginning of April to go over 
their study of Lake Louise. This 90-minute meeting (on a Friday night) was attended by a substantial majority 
of the Lake Committee and others. In all, we had close to 20 people listening to and asking questions of our 
Lake County liaison. All of the data and information provided will be posted on the Lake County website (it is a 
20MB, 50+ page deck). A link to the deck will be posted when it becomes available. 
 
Lake County’s studies over the summer of 2015 confirmed that water quality is continuing to diminish. A high-
level summary of the findings is as follows: 

1. Lake Louise is a shallow, nutrient-rich lake with deteriorating water quality. 
2. The high level of Total Suspended Solids (TSS) indicates that sediment is the primary source of low 

quality. 
3. Nutrients released from the sediment (phosphorus) are the fuel for algal blooms. No aquatic vegetation 

exists to reduce these nutrients. 
4. The high population of bottom-feeder fish (carp) helps to exacerbate the level of Total Suspended 

Solids. 
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BOARD REPORT: LAKE (CONTINUED) 
 
Given this information (and reinforcement of information from previous studies), I have created several 
subcommittees of the Lake Committee. They are tasked with looking at different actionable areas that can 
improve the quality of the lake. Included is a group focused on Dredging, Vegetation Management, and Wildlife 
Management. Chemical management is another avenue that will be studied. I am hopeful that during the 
summer months we will be able to develop some multiyear plans for Lake Louise. 
 
Finally, for those of you who own boats kept at the boat launch, please remember our “Your Boat Must Float” 
campaign. The Mickey family will be out there from 1:00–4:00 on May 28 and June 12 to make sure your boats 
are operational and not just pretty decorations. If you know that your boat is not operational or you want to 
dispose of it, please reach out now. We will gladly make arrangements to recycle it. 
 
 

BOARD REPORT: POOL 
 

 by Tammy Kerr (tkerr@canlansports.com) 
 
We are looking forward to another summer enjoying our new pool! There are a few changes in store this 
season that we think our families and residents will appreciate. 
 
The pool will open on May 27, the Friday before the Memorial Day weekend. School gets out early this year, 
so we thought it would be nice to be open for the first day of summer break! In addition, we have made the 
following changes for this season. We are testing the waters regarding different open hours to give families the 
opportunity to get more use out of our wonderful pool. 
 

1. On Saturdays and Sundays the pool will open at 10:00 a.m. throughout the summer season until Labor 
Day. 
 

2. Families with small children (under the age of 5) will be able to use the baby pool when swim-team 
practice is in session (Monday–Friday, 8:00–11:00 a.m.) Please note that only small children 
supervised by an adult will be allowed in the pool during this time. We will be monitoring this closely to 
ensure that we provide a safe environment for the children. Also, all families, including swimmers, need 
to vacate the pool area promptly at 11:00 a.m. to allow time for preparing the pool to open each day. 
 

3. After swim-team season ends, the pool will be open one day a week at 11:00 a.m. for five weeks prior 
to the start of school. The day of the week chosen for that will be communicated in the August 
newsletter. 
 

As mentioned above, we are testing some options for the pool’s open hours, and we encourage everyone to 
take advantage of these options. If we see high usage of the pool (one of our greatest assets!), we can revisit 
the subject of extended hours again next year. 
 
We are pleased to announce that we have again selected Pool Watch to manage our pool for the next three 
years. See below for the management staff and lifeguards who will be taking care of our pool this summer. 
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BOARD REPORT: POOL (CONTINUED) 
 
Pool Watch Management Staff for 2016 

Seth Gering—Aquatic Facility Manager 
Stephanie Swiatkiewicz—Head Manager 
Mark Bennett—Manager 
Scott Bennett—Assistant Manager 
Elizabeth Decraene—Assistant Manager 
Emily Decraene—Assistant Manager 

 
Lifeguards 

Sam Miseyka 
Payton Muhs 
Alice Adler 
Chris Adler 
Ryan Cremer 
Hannah Cremer 
Colin Kerr 
Jack Kuta 
Matt Kuta 
Matt Ben 
Robert Hamilton 
Nicole Runtz 
Patrick Holt 
Paul McAndrews 
Jack McAndrews 
Matt McAndrews 
Tommy Wondrasek 
Megan Uhran 
Mia Latimer 

 
Pool Schedule for Summer 2016 

Opening Weekend: 
Opening Day—Friday, May 27   Noon–8:00 p.m. 
Saturday, May 28        Noon–8:00 p.m. 
Sunday, May 29        Noon–8:00 p.m. 
Monday, May 30 (Memorial Day)  Noon–8:00 p.m. 
 
May 31–July 31: 
Monday–Thursday       12:30–8:00 p.m. 
Friday           12:30–9:00 p.m. 
Saturday and Sunday      10:00 a.m.–9:00 p.m. 
 
August 1–August 21: 
Monday–Friday        Noon–8:00 p.m. 
Saturday and Sunday      10:00 a.m.–8:00 p.m. 
 
August Reduced Hours for August 22–26 and August 29–September 2 (school back in session): 
Monday–Friday        4:00–8:00 p.m. 
Saturday and Sunday      10:00 a.m.–8:00 p.m. 
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BOARD REPORT: SOCIAL 
By Christopher Kitzman (chris.kitzman@citrix.com) 
 

UPCOMING EVENT 
 
4th Annual Fox Point Family PIG ROAST & POTLUCK 
Saturday, June 18, at 4:30 p.m. (pig served at 5:00 p.m.)—the day BEFORE Father’s Day 
FP Hosts:  Cidulkas, Coxes, Paines, O’Haras 
 
Don't be left out this year—space is limited—sign up today! 
 

 Where:  The lawn next to the FP pool. We’ll have a giant TENT, so please come—rain or shine! 
 

 We supply:  Delicious fresh pork prepared right there, homemade BBQ sauces, plates, napkins, wet-
naps, utensils, bottled water, and lemonade. And new this year—fun activities for the KIDS! 

 
 You bring:  Your own lawn blankets, chairs, tables, (think Ravinia!), lawn games, and adult beverages. 

We may also have beer on tap! 
 

 Important!  Each family unit is responsible for one side dish or dessert that will feed 8–10 people—
this fulfills the potluck/neighborhood part of the roast. We want you to share your family summer 
recipes! Names beginning with A–L, bring a side dish. Those beginning with M–Z, bring a dessert. 
This is a guideline, so please feel free to bring whatever you would like. Just be sure to mark it on the 
form! NEW THIS YEAR—PRIZES for best side dish and best dessert. 

  Return completed forms with checks payable to Fox Point Social to Stephanie Paine, 1231 Burr 
Oak Lane. 

 
 Cost:  Babies    Free  Kids 3–6    $5  Kids 7–11   $10  12 & up/adults  $15 

 
Questions?  Please contact Margot at 773-474-0512 or Margotcidulka@yahoo.com. 
 

 
Thank You—Annual Card Party 
Co-Chairs: Doreen Colletti-Muhs and Julie Gwiasda 
 
Thank you to all those who came out to celebrate the Card Party turning 40! Congrats to our top three teams: 

Filian/Twitchell/Meeke, Roberts/Boyum, and Zwiener/Marion! Congrats to all our raffle winners, too! 

 

SAVE THE DATE OF March 11, 2017, at the Biltmore Country Club for next year’s Card Party! 
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BOARD REPORT: TENNIS 

 by Therese Donoghue (tdonoghue8@gmail.com) 
 
Tennis season is here and we are excited to get our programs running! We have many lessons, drills, and 
events planned for the summer! Our lesson schedules are attached to this newsletter and are also available on 
Team Unify. Each youth participant will receive a Fox Point Tennis T-shirt! 
 
Upcoming Dates: 

 Tennis Festival—Saturday, May 14, 3:00–6:00 p.m. at the Tennis Courts 
 First Session of Tennis Lessons—Monday, June 6 
 Women’s Drop-In League—Friday mornings 9:00–11:00 starting June 10 
 Friday Evening Adult Mixed Doubles—7:00 p.m. starting June 10 
 Adult Wimbledon Doubles Tournament—Saturday, June 25 
 Second Session of Tennis Lessons—Monday, July 11 
 Youth Singles Tournament—Friday, July 29 

 

The tennis courts are for TENNIS ACTIVITIES ONLY. Playing, biking, rollerblading, skateboarding, hockey, 
dog walking, and so forth are not allowed on the courts. Please review with your children our Fox Point Tennis 
Regulations, which are attached to this newsletter. All three nets have already come down, and kids have been 
rollerblading on the courts. A large sign is posted at the entrance of the courts—there should be no confusion 
about what is allowed on the courts. 
 
Unfortunately, this is not the first time the nets have come down due to a nontennis activity. This was also an 
issue last summer. Consequently, whenever we have to call the tennis company out to repair the nets, a 
service fee will be charged to the responsible party. 
 
We truly want all neighbors to be able to enjoy the tennis courts. There are so many ways to become involved 
in Fox Point tennis—from organized lessons, leagues, and tournaments to hitting against the backboard for 
fun. We are even looking into bringing pickleball to our courts this summer. If you have an interest in that or 
have any other tennis-related suggestions, please let us know! 
 
We look forward to seeing you on the courts! 

Therese Donoghue: tdonoghue8@gmail.com  
Joanna Carl: joanna_carl@hotmail.com  
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GREY FOXES 
by Stan Stack (saintsjs@yahoo.com) and Tom Malia (thosmalia3@msn.com) 
 
The May Grey Foxes meeting will be held as usual on Thursday, May 5. However, in response to increasing 
frustration with our prior meeting space, we are going to meet at the Onion Pub & Brewery—see details 
below. We owe Stan Stack a big thank you for researching a number of alternatives before finally finding this 
restaurant, which we hope will be a better location for holding enjoyable and educational meetings. 
 
Lunch at the Onion Pub will start at noon. However we encourage you to come around 11:45 a.m. to perhaps 
enjoy a cocktail and some conversation with your neighbors. We also encourage you to invite any of your Fox 
Point neighbors and friends who may have an interest. And feel free to invite your spouse or significant 
other. 
 
Our speaker will be Rebekah Snyder, the Executive Director of the Preservation Foundation. Her 
presentation—the “State of the Preserves”—will provide an update on the current state of, and future plans 
for, the Lake County Forest Preserves. Fox Pointers should have a particular interest in the clearing activity we 
have observed in neighboring Cuba Marsh along Ela and Cuba Roads. 
 
The Onion Pub & Brewery is located in Lake Barrington at 22221 North Pepper Road—4 miles north of 
Highway 14. 
 
The cost of lunch will be $19, which includes tax and tip. We will have the following four menu items to select 
from: 
 

1. Spinach Salad: Baby spinach tossed in balsamic vinaigrette with strawberries, toasted almonds, dried 
cranberries, and feta cheese. 

2. Onion Pub Burger: 8-oz. patty served on a toasted onion bun with crispy onion strings, fresh tomato, 
onion, lettuce, and pickle. Add American, pepper jack, provolone, cheddar, or swiss cheese. 

3. Grilled Chicken Sandwich: Fresh chicken breast served on a brioche bun with tomato, onion, lettuce, 
and pickle with your choice of preparation: grilled, blackened, BBQ, or buffalo-style. 

4. Reuben: Thinly sliced tender corned beef, sauerkraut, swiss cheese, and thousand island dressing on 
marble rye. 

 
Items 2 through 4 above will be served with your choice of french fries, sriracha chips, or honey-lime coleslaw. 
 
As usual, we are eager to hear any suggestions for future speakers—either in terms of a specific individual or a 
general topic, such as finances, travel, health, and so forth—that you think might be of interest to the group. 
We look forward to hearing your ideas. 
 
We hope many of you can join us on May 5.  
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FOX POINT DOLPHINS  
by Doreen Colletti-Muhs and Margaret Graff 
 
Swim Team is about to be underway for 2016—WELCOME to EVERYONE! 
 
We have lots of great information in this issue for all swim families, so please read through! 
 

 At this point all swimmers should be signed up. If you have not signed up, please do so ASAP. 
However, your child will sadly not be able to get a T-shirt, since orders were placed for those on May 1. 
Thank you to our awesome T-shirt sponsors, Nonie Brown and Patsy Thalheimer of Keller Williams! 

 
 All meets are listed on the site, so please go there and confirm whether or not your child will attend. If 

something in your schedule changes, please go back to the site and change your commitment. Our 
coaches base the meets on the reports that they pull from the system, so they need the information in 
the system to be accurate. 

 
 Please note that for all home meets our pool will be closed for the entire day for set-up. 

 
 An Evite for the End-of-Season party will be sent out sometime in May or early June. SAVE THE DATE 

FOR July 14 at 5:00 p.m. The pool will close that day for set-up at 4:00 p.m. 
 

 Please adhere to all parking restrictions at the meets. We definitely don't want any families getting 
parking tickets! If you have relatives coming to the meets, please tell them to watch the signs or 
consider parking at the Village Church. They graciously let us use their lot for overflow parking. 

 
 Team pictures will be on Friday, June 9, at 8:00 a.m. sharp. Forms will be handed out that morning, so 

please bring your checkbooks. Siblings on the team can take pictures together! All kids must wear their 
team shirt for the big group picture. We will have a rain date of Monday, June 13. 

 
 As in past years, the team needs to raise funds for the "extra things" we provide the kids and coaches! 

So we will be having our annual Silent Auction at a home meet—stay tuned for the date. Last year we 
raised over $1,000, and we would love to make even more! So please consider donating items for the 
auction! In the past, we have had fun things to auction, like Cubs tix, summer camps, gift certificates, 
gift baskets, and so forth. Bidding will be open throughout the meet, and payments by check will be 
required. 

 
 Bad-Weather Notification—On days when the weather is looking iffy, we will alert you by e-mail, so 

please wait for that e-mail. If you do not get it, assume we have practice. MORE SWIM TEAM NEWS to 
come in the next few weeks. 

 
 
Volunteer Notice Posted on April 16, 2016, on Next Door (in case you missed it): 
 
Swim Team Families— 
 
Happy spring! We are excited to gear up for the 2016 Fox Point Swim Team! 
 
It appears that a few families in FP may be confused about the volunteer commitments for 2016. Since the 
inception of our swim team decades ago, the team has been a 100% volunteer organization. The only paid 
staff members we have are the coaches. We are able to keep participation fees low because we count on our 
volunteers. We need you! And the kids really enjoy and appreciate seeing their parents helping out their team. 
 
In view of that, all families who participate in swim, both pre-team and swim team, are required to volunteer. 
The pre-team families will need to sign up for one shift for the season. Those families that have children 
participating in swim team are required to do at least three shifts, as has always been done. 
  



 

FOX POINT DOLPHINS (CONTINUED) 
 
We have chairs and area coordinators who are ready, willing, and able to do a large portion of the teamwork, 
but we need all other parents to assist in many areas, such as timing, concession, party help, and so forth. A 
notice of all these opportunities will be sent out in the coming weeks, and assignments will be made on a first-
come, first-served basis. So please, when you get this notice, check your schedule and sign up according to 
your schedule needs. This year we are hosting many home meets and are hosting the Senior championship 
meet as well, which is a significant undertaking. 
 
All families need to provide a $250 volunteer check. This will be cashed ONLY if you do not fulfill your 
volunteer duty. If you have not handed your check in, please do so. Your child cannot begin to participate with 
either team until the team has received your check. 
 
If you find you are having a hard time filling your volunteer spots, you can hire a high-school (or older) student 
to fulfill the responsibility, but the person you hire will need to be preapproved by the volunteer coordinator. 
There are many BHS teens and college students who could help if you are in a pinch! 
 
Please note you must connect with the student and organize payment on your own. If the teen doesn't show up 
when scheduled, you are still accountable for the shift. 
 
Finally, if you have paid for your children but not yet registered them in the system, please log in ASAP to do 
so. We are working to get an accurate head count of our team, and it is super helpful to run the reports with 
everyone in the system. If you have not signed in or paid, please do this by April 30. 
 
Thank you in advance for your cooperation on behalf of the Fox Point Swim Team chairs, coordinators, and 
coaching staff. We look forward to a wonderful season. 
 
 
 

CLASSIFIEDS 
Most Fox Point residents are now posting their classified ads themselves on Nextdoor.com. However, if you 
are unable or unwilling to do that, Lynn Douglas can do it for you. Contact Lynn at 847-382-6051 or 
lynndouglas@kw.com. 
 
If you want to place an ad in the Fox Point newsletter, Lynn needs to receive it no later than the 20th of the 
month. Lynn will confirm the receipt of all ads placed by voicemail or e-mail. If you do not receive confirmation, 
please call her. “Classified Kids” is published in the March, June, September, and December newsletters.  
 
 
 
  

mailto:lynndouglas@kw.com


 

The 4th Annual Fox Point 

Family Pig Roast & Potluck 

 
Saturday, June 18, 4:30 PM (Dinner served at 5:00 PM) 

(The day before Father’s Day) 
 

Location: Fox Point Pool Park 

 

Sign up TODAY—space is limited this year—and we’ll have a TENT! 
 
 

Featuring freshly roasted whole pig from Meeskes and side dishes & desserts prepared by your Fox 
Point neighbors. In addition to the admission price, you are asked to bring either a side dish or 

dessert for 10 people. NEW THIS YEAR!  PRIZES for BEST SIDE and DESSERT. 
 

Bring as many family members as you’d like—multiple generations and friends encouraged! 
We’ll have fun games for kids, too! 

 
The committee will supply custom BBQ sauces, plates, utensils, napkins, & wet-naps, and bottled 

water & lemonade—and maybe kegs. Feel free to BYO adult beverages! 
 

Need more info?  Go to www.foxpoint.org pigroast2016 link. Or contact Margot Cidulka at 
margotcidulka@yahoo.com, 773-474-0512. 

 

 
 
Adults / 12 years and up: _______ tickets @ $15.00 each 
 
Kids 7–11 years: _______ tickets @ $10.00 each 
 
Kids 3–6 years: ______tickets @ $5.00 each 
 
Babies 0–2:  FREE! 
 
Enclosed is my check for $______________(made out to Fox Point Social) 
Completed forms with checks to Stephanie Paine at 1231 Burr Oak Lane. 
 
Name_________________________________ Phone________________________________    
 
Dessert ____ or  Side_____ 
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Tennis Court Regulations 

The three Fox Point tennis courts are available for the exclusive use of Fox Point residents and their 

guests. Regulations governing the use of the courts are the responsibility of the Tennis Committee. 

Court Time:  Courts are available on a first-in-line basis and are limited to 1 hour of play if other 

players are waiting to get on the courts. Fox Point Tennis lessons and tournaments have priority for 

court time. 

Men’s Open Play:  From May through September, Saturday morning is set aside for men only. 

Restrictions as follows: East Court, 8–9 AM; the other 2 courts, 8–10 AM. 

Tennis Lessons:  Programs and times will be posted in the monthly newsletters. 

Attire:  Players are required to wear proper tennis attire to include a shirt and tennis shoes at all 

times. Only nonskid tennis shoes are allowed on the courts. 

The tennis courts are for TENNIS ONLY. Biking, rollerblading, skateboarding, hockey, dog walking, 

etc. are not allowed. 

The rules set forth for the tennis courts may be revised at any time to accommodate suggestions from 

residents. The Tennis Committee is available for any rule clarification. 

  



 

 

 

TENNIS: 

First Serve Management (Dana Joseph and Chris Cabanban) is very excited about another year 

managing the tennis at Fox Point. Attached are the following documents: 

 Classes Offered—Junior and Adult (2 sessions) 

 Ladies League and Cardio Tennis Classes (2 sessions) 

 Registration Form 

 

Both sessions are 5 weeks with the exception of session 1 on Monday (4 weeks) due to the 

holiday. We need you to commit to the number of classes in each session. If you know in 

advance that you will miss one or two classes; please let Dana know when you complete your 

registration. During the session, if you miss a class or there are weather issues; we will offer a 

make-up or extend the class one week. 

We ǁill also offer ͞create your oǁŶ class͟ ǁith a ŵiŶiŵuŵ of Ϯ studeŶts. We have flexibility in 

our schedule to offer classes that will fit in your schedule. If you are interested in this, please 

contact Dana at 847-404-3174 or e-mail dsj2@comcast.net. 

To ensure your spot in a specific class, we strongly suggest getting your registration in as early 

as possible. All registrations will be on a first-come, first-served basis. We ǁill haǀe aŶ ͞opeŶ͟ 
registratioŶ at our ͞TeŶŶis Fest͟ oŶ May ϭϰ, froŵ ϯ:ϬϬ–6:00 p.m. at the tennis courts. Please 

feel free to stop by and have some fun. We will have tennis games going on and giveaways for 

all. 

Again, FSM is very excited about the continued growth in the tennis program at Fox Point. 

 
  



 

 
 
 
FOX POINT SUMMER CLASSES - JUNIOR 

 
# 101  – (Summer Session 1) 6/6/16 – 7/7/16 
 

Little Netters:  Age 4-5 Min/Max: 2/6 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

01  6/6-6/27 (4) M 4:00-4:45P $51 

02  6/8-7/6(5) W 4:00-4:45P $64 

Netters:  Age 5-6 Min/Max: 2/6 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

03  6/6-6/27 (4) M 4:00-5:00P $68 

04  6/7-7/5 (5) Tu 9:00-10:00A $85 

05  6/8-7/6 (5) W 4:45-5:30P $64 

Half Volleys 1: Age 6-7 Min/Max: 2/6 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

06  6/6-6/27 (4) M 5:00-6:00P $68 

07  6/7-7/5 (5) Tu 9:00-10:00A $85 

08  6/8-7/6(5) W 4:00-5:00P $85 

Half Volleys 2: Age 8-9 Min/Max: 2/6 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

09  6/6-6/27 (4) M 10:00-11:00A $85 

10  6/6-6/27 (4) M 4:45-5:30P $51 

11  6/7-7/5 (5) Tu 10:00-11:00A $85 

12  6/8-7/6(5) W 5:30-6:30P $85 

Baseliners 1: Age 9-11 Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

13  6/6-6/27 (4) M 10:00-11:00A $76 

14  6/6-6/27 (4) M 5:30-6:30P $76 

15  6/7-7/5 (5) Tu 10:00-11:00A $95 

16  6/8-7/6 (5) W 10:00-11:00A $95 

17  6/9-7/6 (5) W 5:00-6:00P $95 

Baseliners 2: Age 11-13 Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect. Date (# cl)  Day Time  Fee 

18  6/6-6/27 (4) M 11:00A-12:00P $76 

19  6/8-7/5 (5) Tu 11:00A-12:00P $95 

20  6/9-7/6 (5) W 11:00A-12:00P $95 

EXCELLENCE: Age 11+ Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect. Date (# cl)  Day Time  Fee  

21  6/7-7/5 (5) Tu 11:00A-12:30P $143 

22  6/10-7/7 (5) Th 11:00A-12:30P $143 

 

 

 No Class on 7/4 - Holiday 

  



 

 
 
 
FOX POINT SUMMER CLASSES - JUNIOR 

 
# 102  – (Summer Session 2) 7/11/16 – 8/11/16 
 

Little Netters:  Age 4-5 Min/Max: 2/6 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

01  7/11-8/8 (5) M 4:00-4:45P $64 

02  7/13-8/10 (5) W 4:00-4:45P $64 

Netters:  Age 5-6 Min/Max: 2/6 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

03  7/11-8/8 (5) M 4:00-5:00P $85 

04  7/12-8/9 (5) Tu 9:00-10:00A $85 

05  7/13-8/10 (5) W 4:45-5:30P $64 

Half Volleys 1: Age 6-7 Min/Max: 2/6 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

06  7/11-8/8 (5) M 5:00-6:00P $85 

07  7/12-8/9 (5) Tu 9:00-10:00A $85 

08  7/13-8/10 (5) W 4:00-5:00P $85 

Half Volleys 2: Age 8-9 Min/Max: 2/6 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

09  7/11-8/8 (5) M 10:00-11:00A $85 

10  7/11-8/8 (5) M 4:45-5:30P $64 

11  7/12-8/9 (5) Tu 10:00-11:00A $85 

12  7/13-8/10 (5) W 5:30-6:30P $85 

Baseliners 1: Age 9-11 Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

13  7/11-8/8 (5) M 10:00-11:00A $95 

14  7/11-8/8 (5) M 5:30-6:30P $95 

15  7/12-8/9 (5) Tu 10:00-11:00A $95 

16  7/13-8/10 (5) W 10:00-11:00A $95 

17  7/13-8/10 (5) W 5:00-6:00P $95 

Baseliners 2: Age 11-13 Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect. Date (# cl)  Day Time  Fee 

18  7/11-8/8 (5) M 11:00A-12:00P $95 

19  7/12-8/9 (5) Tu 11:00A-12:00P $95 

20  7/13-8/10 (5) W 11:00A-12:00P $95 

EXCELLENCE: Age 11+ Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect. Date (# cl)  Day Time  Fee  

21  7/12-8/9 (5) Tu 11:00A-12:30P $143 

22  7/14-8/11(5) Th 11:00A-12:30P $143 

 

 

  



 

 
 

FOX POINT SUMMER CLASSES - ADULT 

 
# 201  – (Summer Session 1) 6/6/16 – 7/7/15 
 

Adult Beginner (1.0 – 2.0)  Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

01  6/6-6/27 (4) M 6:00-7:00P $76 

Adult Intermediate (2.5)  Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

02  6/7-7/5 (5) Tu 6:00-7:00P $95 

Adult Advanced 1 (3.0)            Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time Fee 

03  6/7-7/5 (5) Tu 7:00-8:30P $143 

Adult Advanced 2 (3.5 – 4.0)  Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

04  6/6-6/27 (4) M 7:00-8:30P $114 

 

CARDIO TENNIS: 

Cardio Tennis is a great and healthy work out for people of all ages and abilities.  It is the ultimate full body, calorie burning 

workout. 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

05  6/6-6/27 (3) M 9:00-10:00A $52 

 

Ladies Drill and Play 

The format of the League will be 1 hour of drills followed by 1 hour of match play.  The Pro will be there the entire 2 hours. 

Beginner (1.0 – 2.0): 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

06  6/7-7/5 (5) Tu  9:00-11:00A $190 

Intermediate (2.5): 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee 

07  6/8-7/6 (5) W  9:00-11:00A $190 

Advanced 1 & 2 (3.0 – 4.0): 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee 

08  6/10-7/7 (3) Th  9:00-11:00A $190 

 

 No Class on 7/4 - Holiday 

  



 

 
 
FOX POINT SUMMER CLASSES - ADULT 

 
# 202  – (Summer Session 2) 7/11/16 – 8/11/16 
 

Adult Beginner (1.0 – 2.0)  Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

01  7/11-8/8 (5) M 6:00-7:00P $95 

Adult Intermediate (2.5)  Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

02  7/12-8/9 (5) Tu 6:00-7:00P $95 

Adult Advanced 1 (3.0)            Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time Fee 

03  7/12-8/9 (5) Tu 7:00-8:30P $143 

Adult Advanced 2 (3.5 – 4.0)  Min/Max: 2/4 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

04  7/11-8/8 (5) M 7:00-8:30P $143 

 

CARDIO TENNIS: 

Cardio Tennis is a great and healthy work out for people of all ages and abilities.  It is the ultimate full body, calorie burning 

workout. 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

05  7/11-8/8 (5) M 9:00-10:00A $65 

 

Ladies Drill and Play 

The format of the League will be 1 hour of drills followed by 1 hour of match play.  The Pro will be there the entire 2 hours. 

Beginner (1.0 – 2.0): 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee  

06  7/12-8/9 (5) Tu  9:00-11:00A $190 

Intermediate (2.5): 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee 

07  7/13-8/10 (5)W  9:00-11:00A $190 

Advanced 1 & 2 (3.0 – 4.0): 

Sect.  Date (# cl) Day Time  Fee 

08  7/14-8/11 (5)Th  9:00-11:00A $190 

 

  



 
 

 
 
 
 
Family Name: _____________________ Cell Phone #:  ______________________ 
 
Email Address:  ________________________________   

Junior lessons: 

Participant Name  Section #  Birthday  Fee 

_________________  __________  _________  ________ 

_________________  __________  _________  ________ 

_________________  __________  _________  ________ 

_________________  __________  _________  ________ 

_________________  __________  _________  ________ 

_________________  __________  _________  ________ 

Adult lessons/Leagues/Cardio 
 
Participant Name   Section #   Fee 

_____________________  __________   _________   

_____________________  __________   _________ 

_____________________  __________   _________   

_____________________  __________   _________ 

 

      Total Amount Paid:  __________ 

 
Please make all checks payable to:  First Serve Management, Inc. 

 
All registration forms will be processed on a first come, first serve basis. 

We need a minimum of 2 students for all classes. 
 

Please return this form with payment to:  Dana Joseph, First Serve Management, Inc. 
507 W. Creekwood Drive, Palatine, IL  60074 

 
If you have any questions or concerns, please contact Dana Joseph at 847-404-3174 or email: dsj2@comcast.net    
 


